CHAPTER 4

CHINA AND THE U.S. REBALANCE TO ASIA

Introduction

President Barack Obama announced a new emphasis for U.S. foreign policy in a landmark speech to Australia's Parliament in 2011, declaring that "in the Asia Pacific in the 21st century, the United States of America is all in." Referencing a "deliberate and strategic decision" that the United States would, as a Pacific nation, "play a larger and long-term role in shaping this region and its future," the president pledged to increase focus on the region as U.S. involvement in wars in Afghanistan and Iraq declined, and as the Asia Pacific rose in importance. He specifically stated the United States would exercise leadership in promoting regional security, shared economic prosperity, and good governance. This strategy of heightened emphasis and leadership came to be termed the "Rebalance to Asia."

Since its inception, the Rebalance strategy has been a defining feature of U.S. international relations and of U.S.-Asia Pacific and U.S.-China relations in particular. It is an indispensable part of the context in which U.S.-China relations must be examined, and is of particular importance as Congress and a new administration prepare to consider the future direction of U.S.-Asia Pacific policy beginning in 2017. This chapter outlines the different regional approaches of the United States and China since the Rebalance began, examining both security and economic aspects. In doing so, it draws on the Commission's March 2016 hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, unclassified briefings with U.S. officials, the Commission's 2015 and 2016 fact-finding trips to China and other countries in the region, consultations with experts on regional politics and U.S. policy, and open source research and analysis.

The U.S. Rebalance to Asia Strategy

Interests and Objectives Driving the Strategy

While the Rebalance strategy marked a fresh emphasis for U.S. foreign policy, it did not fundamentally change the United States' stated interests and objectives in the Asia Pacific region, nor did it promote interests and objectives that substantially differed from those the United States pursues at the global level. Rather, President Obama's statement outlining the interests driving the security component of the strategy reflected longstanding U.S. principles:

We seek security, which is the foundation of peace and prosperity. We stand for an international order in which the rights and responsibilities of all nations and all people are upheld. Where international law and norms are enforced. Where commerce and freedom of navigation are not impeded. Where emerging powers contribute to regional security, and where disagreements are resolved peacefully. That's the future that we seek.4

Discussing the economic and governance components of U.S. leadership in Asia, President Obama similarly emphasized an "open international economic system, where rules are clear and every nation plays by them" and "good governance—the rule of law, transparent institutions, [and] the equal administration of justice." The Rebalance was thus intended to strengthen U.S. regional leadership in order to serve enduring U.S. interests, outlined by the Obama Administration in both the 2010 and 2015 National Security Strategy documents:

The security of the United States, its citizens, and U.S. allies and partners; a strong, innovative, and growing U.S. economy in an open international economic system that promotes opportunity and prosperity; respect for universal values at home and around the world; and a rules-based international order* advanced by U.S. leadership that promotes peace, security, and opportunity through stronger cooperation to meet global challenges. $\dagger^{\,6}$

To this end, the 2011 speech outlined several specific objectives the United States would pursue: a strong and modernized U.S. military presence in the Asia Pacific, untouched by overall reductions in U.S. defense spending, in order to deter threats to peace; strengthened regional alliances and partnerships; deepened engagement with regional multilateral organizations; a more cooperative relationship with China; expanded economic partnerships through new regional trade agreements; and partnerships with

^{*}A concept for which no common definition exists, the "liberal rules-based international order"

^{*}A concept for which no common definition exists, the "liberal rules-based international order" is defined by Richard Fontaine and Mira Rapp-Hooper, respectively president and senior fellow at the Center for a New American Security, as "the prevailing constellation of institutions, regimes, rules and norms that seek to govern international behavior, many of which have been put in place under U.S. leadership since 1945. It is a rules-based order because it elevates standards above a might-makes-right doctrine, though there remain broad domains—such as cyber-space—in which few rules exist. It is open, because any nation-state that wishes to follow those standards can join its ranks; there are no exclusionary regional or ideological blocs. And it is liberal, because it is weighted toward protection of free-market capitalism and liberal political values." Norms against altering borders by force and for access to the open global commons (e.g., freedom of the seas) are inherent to this concept. Richard Fontaine and Mira Rapp-Hooper, "How China Sees World Order," National Interest, April 20, 2016. See also Stewart Patrick, "World Order: What, Exactly, Are the Rules?" Washington Quarterly 39:1 (Spring 2016): 12, 17, †The principle of defending the rules-based regional or international order has also been emphasized/referred to in then secretary of State Hillary Clinton's 2011 Foreign Policy magazine article "America's Pacific Century," President Obama's 2011 address to the Australian Parliament, the 2012 Defense Strategic Guidance, and the Department of Defense's 2014 Quadrennial Defense Review, 2015 Asia-Pacific Maritime Security Strategy, and 2016 Annual Report to Congress on Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China. Hillary Clinton, "America's Pacific Century," Foreign Policy, October 11, 2011; White House Office of the Press Secretary, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament, November 17, 2011, 5, 6, 10; U.S. Department of Defense, Sustaining U.S. Global Leadership

emerging democracies to strengthen governance institutions.⁷ The Administration has referenced China's aggressive and coercive behavior, which intensified beginning around 2009 to 2010 and preceded the Rebalance,⁸ only insofar as it undermines the international norms the strategy seeks to uphold.⁹ In statements on the strategy, the U.S. government has affirmed repeatedly that it wel-

comes "the rise of a peaceful and prosperous China." 10

As Walter Lohman, director of the Asian Studies Center at the Heritage Foundation, testified to the Commission, the Rebalance represents a tactical adjustment rather than a strategic innovation in U.S. policy. 11 According to Dan Blumenthal, director of Asian Studies at the American Enterprise Institute, the U.S. presence in the Asia Pacific during the Cold War also sought to promote this international order, and U.S. grand strategy has ultimately helped to tame regional security competitions and create the conditions for remarkable economic growth. 12 While some of the specific Cold War threats the United States sought to deter are no longer present, the United States has strived to maintain its commitment to the region in an era of new challenges and opportunities, viewing its own longstanding strategic interests as being at stake. 13 U.S. Secretary of Defense Ashton Carter reflected on this history at the Shangri-La Dialogue, an annual intergovernmental security forum, in June 2016:

U.S. engagement in the Asia-Pacific is in America's interests ... America's commitment to the region—and the Rebalance to the Asia-Pacific in particular—is not transient. It is enduring. And that's because the logic of, and the need for, and the value of American engagement in the Asia-Pacific is irrefutable. And it is proven over decades. 14

Initial Announcement of the Strategy and Ensuing Changes

While the Rebalance built upon several initiatives launched under the George W. Bush Administration and early in the Obama presidency, it is widely understood to have been publicly introduced in President Obama's 2011 speech in Australia. A month prior to this speech, then secretary of State Hillary Clinton published an article in *Foreign Policy* titled "America's Pacific Century," which is also seen as a foundational document for the strategy. Both the speech and the article communicated U.S. intentions to increase engagement with the region in the security, economic, and governance realms.¹⁵

In the years since, the Rebalance has received further articulation and modification from Administration officials. In early 2012 the Administration shifted from using the word "pivot" to "rebalance" when describing the strategy, after concerns were raised that the term "pivot" implied engagement with Asia would come at the expense of U.S. commitments in other regions. ¹⁶ Overall, while varying objectives and lines of effort have been attributed to the Rebalance since 2011, U.S. officials have largely described it in keeping with the overarching elements President Obama initially presented. ¹⁷

Implementation of the Rebalance Strategy

Security Component

In the security realm, the United States has undertaken the following steps since the Rebalance began:

Strategy

The United States has delineated its Asia Pacific security strategy in new documents, including the Defense Strategic Guidance. Quadrennial Defense Review, and Asia Pacific Maritime Security $Strategy.^{18}$

Deployments

- The United States will have shifted to basing 60 percent of its navy in the Asia Pacific by 2020; * 19 60 percent of its overseasbased air force assets and two-thirds of its marine corps forces are already assigned to the region.²⁰ Total force numbers, it should be noted, could be impacted by future defense budgets.
- The United States has deployed or plans to deploy its most advanced asset types to the region, to include the Ford-class aircraft carrier, Virginia-class attack submarine, Zumwalt-class stealth destroyer, Aegis missile defense-equipped vessels, littoral combat ship, B-2 bomber, F-22 and F-35 fighters, and P-8 patrol aircraft.²¹
- The United States plans to strengthen its military presence on Guam as an important component of the Rebalance strategy 22 and has already taken several steps to do so, deploying a fourth attack submarine, 23 three Global Hawk unmanned aerial vehicles,24 and a Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) missile defense system to the island since the Rebalance began.²⁵ It has also ensured a continuous bomber presence through rotations of B-1, B-2, and B-52 bombers, ²⁶ while continuing rotations of fighter aircraft. ²⁷ The redeployment of 5,000 U.S. Marines to Guam to reduce the U.S. presence on Okinawa, long delayed, is now projected to begin in 2020.²⁸
- U.S. and South Korean officials announced in July 2016 that a THAAD battery would be deployed to South Korea by late 2017 (for more information on the planned deployment, see Chapter 3, Section 4, "China and North Korea").29
- U.S. officials announced in June 2016 that an Amphibious Ready Group † comprising three ships and 2,500 marines and

^{*}In June 2016 U.S. officials announced a shift within the region as well, stating that the U.S. *In June 2016 U.S. officials announced a shift within the region as well, stating that the U.S. Navy's Third Fleet (based in San Diego) will send more ships to East Asia to operate alongside the Seventh Fleet (based in Japan). Overall, the Department of Defense (DOD) seeks to increase the number of ships assigned to the Pacific Fleet outside of U.S. territory by 30 percent by 2020. White House Office of Management and Budget, Budget of the United States Government, Fiscal Year 2017, February 2016, 79–80; Idrees Ali and David Brunnstrom, "U.S. Third Fleet Expands East Asia Role as Tensions Rise with China," Reuters, June 15, 2016; and U.S. Department of Defense, Asia Pacific Maritime Security Strategy, July 27, 2015, 22.

†An Amphibious Ready Group is comprised of a group of ships known as an amphibious task force and a landing force of ground troops. These elements and supporting units are trained, organized, and equipped to perform amphibious operations. U.S Department of Defense, The Amphibious Ready Group. http://www.navy.mil/navydata/news/.www/arg.html.

sailors would be stationed in Japan by 2019, the second such group in the region.³⁰

Access Agreements

- Rotations of U.S. Marines to Darwin, Australia, began in 2012 following an agreement announced during President Obama's 2011 visit; these rotations are projected to grow from 1,250 marines today to 2,500 by 2020 (pushed back from the original target of 2017 due to cost-sharing negotiations, now concluded).31
- The United States and Australia formalized plans for enhanced military cooperation in the 2014 U.S.-Australia Force Posture Agreement; 32 U.S. officials are specifically discussing B-52 and B-1 bomber rotations 33 and may pursue the use of Australian naval bases for deployments of submarines or surface ships.³⁴ These initiatives would require further agreements on funding for infrastructure expansion at Australian bases.³⁵
- The Enhanced Defense Cooperation Agreement, signed with the Philippines in April 2014³⁶ and approved by the Philippine Supreme Court in January 2016, has secured U.S. access to four airfields and a land base, with additional locations planned.³⁷ How the Philippines' new President Rodrigo Duterte—whose rhetoric has signaled a turn away from U.S.-Philippines defense cooperation—will affect these plans is unclear, as discussed in more detail later in this section.
- Singapore has hosted rotations of P-8 reconnaissance aircraft 38 and littoral combat ships; four ships are to be stationed there in the future.³⁹
- U.S. officials have also signaled an interest in discussing rotational access to Cam Ranh Bay in Vietnam, 40 and announced in March 2016 that the U.S. Army would stockpile military equipment in Vietnam and Cambodia for humanitarian assistance/disaster relief missions.41

Security Assistance

In 2015 the Pentagon announced the \$425 million Southeast Asia Maritime Security Initiative, which seeks to fund partner capacity building for the Philippines, Vietnam, Indonesia, Malaysia, and Thailand over five years.* 42 This single initiative exceeds the average annual funding provided to the entire Asia Pacific region under the Foreign Military Financing program from 2009 to 2015—\$56.3 million, or roughly 1 percent of global outlays. † 43

Foreign Assistance, 2016, 3. http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/238223.pdf.

^{*}DOD hopes Congress will authorize a total of \$425 million for the program—\$50 million for FOOD hopes Congress will authorize a total of \$425 million for the program—\$50 million for fiscal year (FY) 2016; \$75 million for FY 2017; and \$100 million in each of FYs 2018, 2019, and 2020. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2016, \$1263, Pub. L. No. 114—92, 129 STAT. 1073 (2015), codified at 10 U.S.C. \$2282 (2015); Aaron Mehta, "Carter Announces \$425M in Pacific Partnership Funding," *Defense News*, May 30, 2015.

† 2015 numbers are estimates. U.S. Department of State, Congressional Budget Justification:

Engagement

- U.S.-China military exchanges have grown since the Rebalance began,44 headlined by China's participation in the 2014 and 2016 Ú.S.-led Rim of the Pacific (RIMPAC) exercises.*
- According to an August 2016 statement by U.S. Army Pacific Commander General Robert Brown, U.S. Army forces now participate in more than 100 bilateral and multinational exercises each year in the region, and the number of multilateral exercises has grown over the past ten years. 45 The U.S. Army introduced the Pacific Pathways program in 2014, through which units are sent to a series of foreign countries for three to four months to carry out prearranged exercises and engagements; as of 2016 foreign units are brought to the United States as well.†
- The United States and India implemented the Defense Technology and Trade Initiative in 2012, aimed at facilitating coproduction and technology exchange; the U.S.-India Joint Strategic Vision in 2015, providing generally agreed-upon principles for security in the Indo Pacific; 46 and a memorandum of agreement regarding logistics in 2016, which allows for the mutual use of land, air, and naval bases for repair and resupply ⁴⁷ (for an additional discussion of U.S.-India defense relations, see Chapter 3, Section 1, "China and South Asia").
- The United States established a "comprehensive partnership" with Vietnam that includes enhanced military-to-military cooperation,⁴⁸ and during a visit to Hanoi in May 2016 President Obama announced that the United States would lift its longstanding ban on lethal weapons exports to Vietnam. 49
- A U.S. naval vessel is scheduled to visit New Zealand in November 2016, the first such visit since New Zealand passed its 1984 anti-nuclear law and a mark of progressively improving bilateral defense relations over the past several years. ‡ 50

Diplomatic Component

U.S. diplomatic engagement under the Rebalance has largely been a continuation of preexisting efforts to expand U.S. participation in Asia's regional governance institutions. The United States assigned an ambassador to the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) in 2008 (the first non-ASEAN country to do so),⁵¹

^{*}RIMPAC is the world's largest international maritime exercise, hosted biennially by the commander of the U.S. Pacific Fleet.
†Thus far, this program has included stops in Indonesia, Japan, Malaysia, Mongolia, the Philippines, South Korea, and Thailand, with stops in Australia and Vietnam under consideration for the future. Units from Canada, Japan, and Singapore have come to the United States. Caroline Houck, "The U.S. Holds More Pacific Exercises Than You Probably Realize," Defense One, August 25, 2016; Michelle Tan, "Army Grows Pacific Pathways, Ties with Asian Partners," Army

Times, August 24, 2016.

‡The anti-nuclear law bans visits to New Zealand by warships carrying nuclear weapons or operating with nuclear propulsion; the United States does not disclose whether its ships are carrying nuclear weapons. rying nuclear weapons. The anti-nuclear legislation remains in place, but New Zealand recently determined it would no longer require U.S. declarations regarding nuclear propulsion or armaments. The United States lifted its reciprocal ban on New Zealand port visits in 2014 and has also relaxed its restrictions on joint military training and high-level visits. Sam LaGrone, "U.S. Plans to Send Destroyer for New Zealand Port Call," USNI News, July 21, 2016.

signed ASEAN's "Treaty of Amity and Cooperation" (the organization's founding document) in 2009,⁵² joined the East Asia Summit in 2011,⁵³ upgraded its ties with ASEAN to a strategic partnership in 2015,54 and engaged more heavily in the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) forum and ASEAN Regional Forum, 55 completing a shift from the view in the 1980s and early 1990s that multilateralism would undermine the U.S. "hub-and-spoke" approach to Asia Pacific diplomacy.⁵⁶ The Administration also increased the number of diplomatic visits to the region by senior officials. ⁵⁷ On the development side, the State Department created the Lower Mekong Initiative in 2009 and the Asia-Pacific Strategic Engagement Initiative in 2012.* The State Department's total spending on diplomatic engagement and foreign assistance† in the East Asia and Pacific region increased from roughly \$743 million to \$780 million in nominal terms from 2011 to 2015, although it did not rise consistently over that period and represented only 2 percent of global spending each year. 58 A 2014 Congressional report noted that the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID) staff in East Asia increased, while Department of Commerce and Department of the Treasury staff in the region slightly increased, from 2008 to 2013.‡59

The United States has invested extensively in its regional bilateral relationships as well.60 Most notable is Burma (Myanmar), with which the United States took successive steps to restore full diplomatic relations beginning in 2009, after imposing sanctions for two decades.§ 61 U.S. relations with Vietnam have also continued to improve, as illustrated by the historic first visit to Washington by the Vietnamese Communist Party general secretary in 2015 ¶ and a visit to Hanoi by President Obama in 2016, the third such visit by a U.S. president.⁶² These engagements culminated in the aforementioned U.S. decision in 2016 to fully remove its ban on lethal weapons exports to Vietnam. President Obama became the first U.S. president to visit Laos when he attended the ASEAN summit

^{*}Through the Lower Mekong Initiative, the United States provides assistance to Burma (Myanmar), Cambodia, Laos, Thailand, and Vietnam in the areas of environment, health, education, and infrastructure development. The Asia-Pacific Strategic Engagement Initiative is a framework for assistance programs to ASEAN. U.S. Department of State, Lower Mekong Initiative. http://www.state.gov/p/eap/mekong/; Council on Foreign Relations, "Clinton's Remarks at the U.S.-ASEAN Ministerial Meeting, July 2012," July 11, 2012.
† Diplomatic engagement and foreign assistance covers funding for development assistance: the Economic Support Fund; Foreign Military Financing; Global Health Programs through State and USALD: International Disaster Assistance: International Military Education and Training.

the Economic Support Fund; Foreign Military Financing; Global Health Programs through State and USAID; International Disaster Assistance; International Military Education and Training; International Narcotics Control and Law Enforcement; international organizations and programs; nonproliferation, anti-terrorism, demining, and related programs; peacekeeping operations; transition initiatives; and other accounts. U.S. Department of State, Congressional Budget Justification: Foreign Assistance Summary Tables, 2017.

† Overall, USAID increased its total staff dedicated to Asian development issues by 8.5 percent from 2011 to 2016 (an increase from 886 employees to 961). Official, United States Agency for International Development, interview with Commission staff, September 29, 2016.

[§] In 1988 the United States suspended all aid to Burma after the Burmese army violently suppressed a peaceful democratic protest. In following years, due to Burmese human rights abuses, the United States enacted further sanctions on Burma including a prohibition on Burmese imports, visa bans, restrictions on U.S. investment in Burma, and a freeze on Burmese assets in the United States. Congressional Research Service, U.S. Sanctions on Burma, October 19, 2012, 14, 214

[¶] Unlike in China, the Vietnamese Communist Party general secretary does not also hold the role of president of Vietnam. Vietnam's president visited Washington for the second time in 2013. Ernest Z. Bower and Phuong Nguyen, "Vietnam Party Chief's Historic Visit to Washington: Establishing Strategic Trust," Center for Strategic and International Studies, July 3, 2015; Human Rights Watch, Vietnam: President's Visit to Washington Puts Rights in Spotlight, July 22, 2013.

hosted there in September 2016; during the visit, he addressed war legacy issues and emphasized the U.S. commitment to the Rebalance strategy.⁶³ With India, the United States has continued to grow its bilateral relations and established joint defense industrial

and strategic agreements during this time.64

Although U.S.-Philippines diplomatic and defense relations have advanced in several respects in recent years, it remains to be seen how the Philippines' election of Rodrigo Duterte, who took office in June 2016, might affect the further development of bilateral ties. In September, President Duterte seemed to signal a turn away from the Philippines' previously robust defense relations with the United States, calling for the departure of U.S. Special Operations forces from the southern Philippines, where they have served on a rotational basis as military advisors to the Armed Forces of the Philippines' counterterrorism efforts since 2002.65 That same week President Duterte said his administration should explore procuring arms from China and Russia, suggesting a departure from the country's longstanding reliance on U.S. arms exports (underscored by his statement that "we don't need F-16 jets; that is of no use to us").66 In these and other remarks, he emphasized his personal dislike of the United States, culminating in his declaration of a "separation from the United States" during his state visit to Beijing in October 2016, although he later clarified that this did not mean a severance of ties.⁶⁷ The Philippines defense minister announced the suspension of joint patrols with the United States in the South China Sea earlier in October 2016, and indicated he may request the departure of U.S. military advisers once the Philippines military is able to carry out counterterror operations on its own—perhaps years away.⁶⁸ As this Report went to print, the U.S. Department of Defense had not received any formal request for the withdrawal of U.S. forces or other specific changes in the U.S.-Philippines military relationship.69

With China directly, the United States accelerated meetings and visits beginning in 2009 and expanded the role of bilateral fora such as the U.S.-China Strategic and Economic Dialogue and Strategic Security Dialogue (established before the Rebalance but incor-

porated into the strategy).⁷⁰

Economic Component

In describing the economic goals of the Rebalance, former national security advisor Thomas Donilon stated that the Administration seeks to create an "economic architecture" in the Asia Pacific that builds open, transparent economies with free trade and international investment.⁷¹ The Rebalance economic initiative that comes closest to this goal of creating a region-wide system of trade and investment rules is the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP), to which Mr. Donilon referred as the "centerpiece" of the economic rebalance,⁷² and which Assistant Secretary of State for East Asia and Pacific Affairs Daniel Russel called the "economic leg and crown jewel of the Obama Rebalance strategy." Administration officials regard TPP as a "high-standard" free trade agreement (FTA) since it goes beyond tariff reductions to include provisions on intellectual property rights protection, labor and environmental standards, for-

eign investment, government procurement of goods and services, and state-owned enterprise (SOE) transparency. 74 While the United States did not initiate TPP (which was launched in 2006 by Brunei, Chile, New Zealand, and Singapore), it has assumed an active role in TPP's development since joining negotiations in 2008.⁷⁵

TPP currently includes the United States and 11 other countries in Asia, Oceania, and North and South America, although the agreement allows for new countries to join if they can meet its standards.* ⁷⁶ China was not party to TPP negotiations, but the Administration has not ruled out China's participation in the agreement—provided it adheres to the necessary standards. National Security Advisor Susan Rice remarked that the United States would "welcome" Chinese membership. ⁷⁷ While TPP negotiations concluded in 2015 and President Obama has signed the agreement, be has not introduced implementing logislation to bring agreement, he has not introduced implementing legislation to bring the agreement into effect (the legislation must pass both the House and Senate for TPP to become law).78

Beyond TPP, the Administration has made other economic efforts under the Rebalance, though none are on a comparable scale. Over the course of the Rebalance, the Export-Import Bank of the United States signed new memoranda of understanding to facilitate financing with the governments of Brunei, India, Indonesia, the Philippines, and Vietnam. 79 From 2011 to 2015 the bank financed \$32.6 billion worth of exports to Asia, roughly a quarter of its total transactions over that time period. † 80 The Department of Commerce focused on the region under the National Export Initiative a bid to double U.S. exports through trade promotion—with four of its top ten target markets in Asia.‡ The Department of Commerce has also opened new Foreign Commercial Service § offices in Wuhan, China, and Rangoon, Burma. 81 Overall, Department of Commerce staffing in Asia has increased modestly, with most additional commercial officers directed to China. Total foreign commercial staff in Asia increased by 21 percent (from 338 in 2011 to 410 in 2016); however, staff in Asia offices outside China increased only 6 percent (from 193 to 200).82 Staff in China grew 70 percent over this timeframe, from 85 to 144.83 The United States has also launched regional initiatives such as the U.S.-ASEAN Expanded Economic Initiative, a series of dialogues and trainings designed to boost U.S.-ASEAN trade and prepare ASEAN countries for entrance into TPP.⁸⁴ Despite these additional efforts, many policy experts regard TPP as the "linchpin" of the economic side of the Rebalance.85

While the economic components of the Rebalance have not been fully implemented, as Figure 1 shows, U.S. merchandise trade with Asia has risen, although China accounts for the lion's share of that

^{*}Currently, Australia, Brunei, Canada, Chile, Japan, Malaysia, Mexico, New Zealand, Peru, Singapore, the United States, and Vietnam have signed the agreement as founding members. Colombia, Indonesia, the Philippines, Taiwan, Thailand, and South Korea have expressed interest in joining TPP in the future. Only Malaysia has ratified the agreement.

† While the Export-Import Bank is available to U.S. exporters in foreign markets, it is a demand driver expect that does not directly explicitly expressed in terms.

while the Export-import Bank is available to U.S. exporters in foreign markets, it is a demand-driven agency that does not directly guide or initiate projects in target countries. ‡The four countries are China, India, Indonesia, and Vietnam. Robert G. Sutter et al., "Balancing Acts: The U.S. Rebalance and Asia-Pacific Stability," George Washington University Elliott School of International Affairs, August 2013. §The U.S. Foreign Commercial Service provides export promotion and matchmaking services

for U.S. firms looking to export.

growth. From 2010 to 2015, U.S. trade in goods with Asia increased 23.6 percent from \$1.18 trillion in 2010 to \$1.46 trillion in 2015.⁸⁶ Over the five-year timeframe before the global financial crisis, U.S. goods trade with Asia grew twice as fast—at 53.3 percent—from \$700 billion in 2003 to \$1.18 trillion in 2008.⁸⁷ U.S. merchandise exports to Asia have also grown, going from \$387 billion in 2010 to \$458 billion in 2015—an increase of 18.1 percent.⁸⁸ Growth of U.S. merchandise exports to Asia is also slower under the Rebalance compared to the period before the financial crisis, when U.S. goods exports grew 74.3 percent from 2003 to 2008 (from \$206 billion to \$359 billion).⁸⁹ Nevertheless, over the course of the Rebalance, U.S. goods trade with Asia grew faster than trade with Europe, North America, or South and Central America, and as of 2015 accounts for 39 percent of all U.S. trade in goods.⁹⁰

U.S. trade with China has grown at a faster rate than with other Asian countries. As seen in Table 1, U.S. exports to China increased 150 percent before the global financial crisis (from \$28 billion in 2003 to \$70 billion in 2008) and 26 percent after (from \$92 billion in 2010 to \$116 billion in 2015) compared to a 62.5 percent (from \$178 billion to \$289 billion) and 15.5 percent (from \$295 billion to \$341 billion) increase in exports to other Asian countries over the same time periods. U.S. imports from China have also grown more quickly than those from the rest of Asia, increasing 122 percent from 2003 to 2008 and 32 percent from 2010 to 2015, compared to 44 percent and 21 percent for other Asian countries. Since 2003, China has been the United States' largest trading partner in Asia, accounting for 41 percent of all U.S. merchandise trade in that region in 2015 (\$600 billion).

\$1,700 \$1.500 \$1,100 **US**\$ billions \$900 \$700 \$500 \$300 \$100 2003 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 •••• North America South and Central America

Figure 1: U.S. Goods Trade with Asia, Europe, North America, and South and Central America, 2003–2015

Source: United States Census Bureau, U.S. Trade in Goods by Country. http://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/index.html.

Table 1: U.S. Goods Trade with Asia and China, 2003–2015 (US\$ billions)

	Asia		China		China's Share of U.SAsia Trade	
Year	Exports	Imports	Exports	Imports	Exports	Imports
2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014	\$206 \$231 \$252 \$291 \$327 \$359 \$308 \$387 \$439 \$457 \$475 \$481	\$493 \$581 \$659 \$743 \$783 \$825 \$644 \$796 \$900 \$966 \$973 \$1,018	\$28 \$34 \$41 \$54 \$63 \$70 \$69 \$92 \$104 \$111 \$112 \$124	\$152 \$197 \$243 \$288 \$321 \$338 \$296 \$365 \$399 \$426 \$440 \$468	14% 15% 16% 19% 19% 22% 24% 24% 26%	31% 34% 37% 39% 41% 41% 46% 46% 44% 44% 45% 46%

Source: U.S. Census Bureau, U.S. Trade in Goods by Country. http://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/index.html.

China's Regional Activities since the Rebalance

Numerous factors influence China's foreign policy decisions, and it is difficult to judge how the Rebalance may have prompted or affected China's behavior. Further, the Rebalance is intended to sustain the U.S. regional presence in the long term and should not be evaluated based solely on short-term changes in China's actions, even if these actions could be attributed to the strategy. However, Beijing's rhetorical response to the strategy and its policy decisions since the Rebalance was announced can provide early indicators of how China's regional approach may unfold in the long term.

China's Public Response to the Rebalance

China at first officially responded to the Rebalance by welcoming it cautiously, 95 but later negative statements and continued endorsement of alternative international norms indicate underlying tensions with the U.S. regional presence. During his 2012 trip to the United States, then vice president Xi Jinping stated that "China welcomes a constructive role by the United States in promoting peace, stability, and prosperity in the Asia Pacific," while it "hope[s] the United States will respect the interests and concerns of China and other countries in this region." *96 Beijing has since continued to declare that it welcomes the United States' establishment of close relations with Asian countries. 97 Official rhetoric since this time, however, has included measured criticism of the strategy, particularly of its military aspects and its support for U.S. allies and partners that have territorial disputes with China. 98 China's 2013 defense white paper, for example, refers to "some

^{*}According to Michael D. Swaine of the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, references by Chinese officials to the "constructive role" of the United States in Asia predate the Rebalance and imply that China's acceptance of the U.S. presence is conditional, dependent on Beijing's view of the type of regional role Washington plays. Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Leadership and Elite Responses to the U.S. Pacific Pivot," *China Leadership Monitor* 38 (July 17, 2012): 5.

country" that has made the regional situation tenser, ⁹⁹ while the 2015 version references the Rebalance as one of many trends that "have a negative impact on the security and stability along China's periphery." ¹⁰⁰ China's ambassador to the United States criticized the military component in 2014, stating:

The problem with this rebalancing is that it's not balanced. There has been too much stress on the military and security aspect, stressing traditional alliances without addressing adequately the real needs and concerns of the regional countries for economic prosperity and sustainable development.¹⁰¹

Other critiques have focused on the South China Sea issue in particular: China's ambassador to ASEAN argued in May 2016 that the Rebalance strategy's initiation was "the watershed of the South China Sea issue" and that the United States was "the main driving force" behind tensions there; ¹⁰² a Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson made the point several times in 2016 that the region was calm and peaceful before "the Americans came along with the rebalance stuff," as he termed it on one occasion. ¹⁰³ In 2015 a spokesperson stated that the United States was using the territorial disputes as an excuse for pursuing the Rebalance strategy. ¹⁰⁴ Chinese officials have nonetheless continued to stress that the "underlying trend" characterizing U.S.-China relations is positive, ¹⁰⁵ an assessment made both before and after the Rebalance began.

Official statements aside, many in China appear to hold deeply suspicious and negative views toward the Rebalance. David Lampton, director of China studies at the Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies, testified to the Commission that "China immediately, and indelibly, saw [the Rebalance] as part of a neo-containment strategy," and that dissuading Beijing from this view has proven difficult, despite deepened U.S. engagement efforts. ¹⁰⁶ Reflecting this viewpoint, statements by media and academic sources in China have tended to be harshly critical of the Rebalance, ¹⁰⁷ describing the strategy as pursuing "containment," identifying China as a threat and an enemy, attempting to check China's rise, ¹⁰⁸ and creating tension in the South China Sea. ¹⁰⁹ Remarks by Chinese military officials not explicitly "speaking for the regime" have been more directly critical as well. ¹¹⁰ A recent opinion poll shows the strategy to be highly unpopular among policy experts in China, in stark contrast to most of the region. ¹¹¹

China's Proposal of Alternative Regional Security and Economic Frameworks

Security Framework

Since the announcement of the Rebalance strategy, one broad course of action taken by China has been to propose a regional security framework different from that upheld by the United States. While this effort was reflected in official Chinese statements dating before the Rebalance, ¹¹² Chinese President and General Secretary of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) Xi Jinping's keynote address at the Conference on Interaction and Confidence-Building

Measures in Asia (CICA)* summit held in Shanghai in 2014 represented an inflection point. There, he called for the establishment of "a new regional security cooperation architecture," stating that "in the final analysis, it is for the people of Asia to run the affairs of Asia, solve the problems of Asia, and uphold the security of Asia." 113 President Xi specifically criticized military alliances targeted at third parties as "outdated thinking from the age of [the] Cold War," and stated that "no country should attempt to dominate regional security affairs," clearly referring to the United States. 114 China has emphasized that this "New Asian Security Concept" should instead be marked by "dialogue" and "consensus" among all parties. 115 An April 2016 commentary in official CCP newspaper *People's Daily* specifically contrasted this idea with the Rebalance:

The launch of the Asia-Pacific Rebalance strategy by the U.S. in recent years did not bring Asia peace, but only uncertainty. It proved that a U.S.-led alliance system is not the right option to safeguard the peace and stability of Asia. Instead, a system of security governance with Asian features, as suggested by China, will be best for Asian development. 116

While President Xi advocated that CICA be expanded and made the basis for this new regional security architecture, 117 the potential for the development of this vision is unclear. China was able to utilize the CICA foreign ministers' meeting in Beijing in April 2016 to promote its views on specific issues such as the South China Sea 118 (which it did not do at the 2014 summit 119), but the broader concept has gained little traction thus far. 120 CICA remains a forum rather than an official organization; † it is geographically weighted toward Central Asia, South Asia, and the Middle East and emphasizes antiterrorism concerns; 121 and it is missing key Asia Pacific players such as Japan (an observer but not a member), Australia, Taiwan, and seven of ASEAN's ten members. 122 Building consensus on a security agenda among such a wide range of countries (several of them U.S. allies) will prove to be a significant challenge. 123 In his address at the 2016 meeting, President Xi appeared to recognize these difficulties, reiterating his call for a new architecture—but on the basis of "gradually channel[ing] cooperation" among Asia's multiple security frameworks toward this goal, 124 a departure from his previous emphasis on CICA alone. China may view the inaugural ASEAN-China Defense Ministers' Informal Meeting, which it hosted in Beijing in October 1981 (1981). tober 2015 after pushing for it for several years, as an indicator of progress in this regard. China's Minister of National Defense promoted the new concept at the meeting (to a positive reception, according to Chinese media), 125 but it remains to be seen whether this will evolve into expanded cooperation on security issues. Ulti-

^{*}CICA was founded in 1993 and currently has 26 members: Afghanistan, Azerbaijan, Bahrain, Bangladesh, Cambodia, China, Egypt, India, Iran, Iraq, Israel, Jordan, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Mongolia, Pakistan, Palestine, Qatar, South Korea, Russia, Tajikistan, Thailand, Turkey, the United Arab Emirates, Uzbekistan, and Vietnam. It also has 11 observers, which include the United States and Japan. Conference on Interaction and Confidence-Building Measures in Asia, "About CICA," 2014. http://www.cica-china.org/eng/gyyx 1/zyzij/.
†For comparison, CICA is similar to the "Shanghai Five Mechanism" that was the precursor to the Shanghai Cooperation Organization. Mu Chunshan, "What Is CICA (and Why Does China Care about It)?" Diplomat (Japan), May 17, 2014.

mately, Beijing's proffering of an alternative framework appears thus far to have been largely rhetorical and defined by its opposition to the United States' approach.

Economic Frameworks

China has also worked to create and promote new economic institutions in the Asia Pacific, notably the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) and the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP). Largely led by China, the AIIB is a multilateral development bank founded in 2015 with 57 member countries.* It is seen by many as a way for China to exert greater influence in development finance, prompted, in part, by the delay at the International Monetary Fund (IMF) of reforms that would have increased China's IMF voting power. 126 The bank is based in Beijing, and China enjoys veto power over major decisions such as the selection of a president or the increase of the bank's capital stock. 127 The AIIB was founded to provide funding for infrastructure projects in Asia on the basis that existing multilateral development banks were not providing sufficient infrastructure financing to the region. 128 Based on the bank's mission, it appears well placed to work hand-in-glove with China's "One Belt, One Road" (OBOR) program, an initiative to build a network of ports and transportation infrastructure linking China with Europe through Central Asia, South Asia, and the Middle East (for more on China's OBOR initiative, see Chapter 3, Section 1, "China and South Asia"). To date, the AIIB has partnered with the Asia Development Bank and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development to fund a pair of highway projects in Central and South Asia, and has funded projects for electrification in Bangladesh and upgrading urban infrastructure in Indonesian slums.† The bank is also considering funding road construction in Kazakhstan, a hydropower expansion project in Pakistan, and electrical grid improvements in India. 129 Both Chinese and U.S. scholars have suggested the AIIB could serve as a mechanism for China to use its excess industrial capacity. 130

On the trade front, China is a key backer of RCEP, a so-called "mega-FTA" that would include a large share of the world's population and economic activity within its membership: RCEP countries would account for more than three billion people and 40 percent of global trade. Historically, China has pursued FTAs that are regarded as "low quality"—that is, agreements that focus principally on tariff reduction but omit provisions that might be difficult for China to enact, such as firm labor protections or open foreign investment. While still under negotiation, RCEP is anticipated to be a "low-quality" FTA in comparison to TPP, containing no conditions that would significantly overhaul China's market access policies. China's push for what is expected to be a regional FTA sympathetic to China's existing economic structure forms the

^{*57} countries have signed AIIB articles of agreement, but nine have still not ratified them. Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Signing and Ratification Status of the AOA of the AIIB," http://www.aiib.org/html/aboutus/introduction/Membership/?show=0.

[†]The two highway projects are a road in Tajikistan and a highway in Pakistan linking Shorkot and Khanewal. Jane Perlez, "China-Led Development Bank Starts with \$509 Million in Loans for 4 Projects," New York Times, June 25, 2016.

basis for President Obama's claim that China is seeking to "write the rules" for the regional economy in the absence of TPP. ¹³⁴ Many TPP countries are simultaneously participating in RCEP negotiations.*

China's promotion of RCEP may be motivated by the advancement of TPP.¹³⁵ If approved, TPP may slow China's growth as trade is diverted to TPP countries. One estimate put China's losses at 0.3 percent of its gross domestic product (GDP) by 2020 and 1.2 percent of its exports by 2025.¹³⁶ It will likely be difficult for China to join TPP, as TPP provisions on SOEs and government procurement would require significant Chinese reforms.¹³⁷ If RCEP is approved, China will have low-tariff access to regional countries, Japan in particular, which will ameliorate trade diversion from TPP. A study funded by the UK government simulated how TPP and RCEP would each affect China's economy.¹³⁸ As seen in Table 2, the simulation predicted significant losses to China's economy if TPP moved forward, but also predicted that these losses could be prevented and even overcome if RCEP were passed and China consequently gained low-tariff access to many TPP countries.¹³⁹

Table 2: Simulated Effects of TPP and RCEP on Chinese Economy (US\$ billions)

	TPP Passed	TPP Not Passed
RCEP Passed	\$72 gain	\$88 gain
RCEP Not Passed	\$22 loss	No Change

Source: Ronglin Li and Yang Hu, "The Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership, the Trans-Pacific Partnership, and China's Free Trade Strategies," in Harsha Vardhana Singh, ed., TPP and India: Implications of Mega-Regionals and Developing Countries, Wisdom Tree, 2016, 209–210.

Some experts argue that any negative trade impacts imposed on China by TPP will be undercut by the agreement's rules of origin provisions, which in some cases could allow goods mostly manufactured in China access to TPP countries at low tariff rates. For example, in terms of automotive trade, under TPP rules of origin a vehicle would only need to have 45 percent of its content, by value, to originate in TPP countries to enter TPP markets at low tariffs. This percentage could be reduced by an additional 8 percent through provisions in the TPP Annex. Thus, Chinese auto parts could make up 63 percent of a vehicle's content, by value, and still qualify for the trade preferences in the agreement. This low threshold could provide goods with substantial Chinese content low-tariff access to TPP countries.

Chinese officials have expressed some interest in joining TPP. Initially, Chinese media depicted it as an effort to isolate China economically, but after Japan joined TPP negotiations, China's Vice Finance Minister Zhu Guangyao commented that the agreement is

^{*}TPP countries currently engaged in RCEP negotiations include Australia, Brunei, Burma, Japan, New Zealand, Singapore, South Korea, and Vietnam. Cambodia, China, India, Indonesia, Laos, Malaysia, the Philippines, and Thailand are also participating in RCEP talks. Asia Regional Integration Center, "Trade and Investment, Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership." https://aric.adb.org/fta/regional-comprehensive-economic-partnership.

"incomplete without China." 141 Premier Li Keqiang noted that "China is open to negotiations on the TPP." 142

China also urged members of the APEC summit to form a Free Trade Area of the Asia-Pacific (FTAAP) that would join APEC members—including China, Japan, and the United States—in an FTA. Analysts have seen Beijing's push for FTAAP as a reaction to TPP—largely as a bid to create a trade agreement larger than TPP that would have rules and conditions sympathetic to China's economic priorities. ¹⁴³ In 2014, APEC stated that a strategic study on issues surrounding the realization of FTAAP would be launched, despite reported U.S. resistance to FTAAP progress. ¹⁴⁴

Ongoing Military Buildup and A2/AD Focus

China's rapid military buildup, featuring over two decades in which its reported annual defense budget has grown in most years by double digits in nominal terms, ¹⁴⁵ has continued to shift the regional balance of military power away from the United States and its allies and associates and toward China. This trend features most prominently in China's investments associated with the antiaccess/area denial (A2/AD)* component within the People's Liberation Army (PLA) missions. China has sought (since before the Rebalance) to expand its ability to strike specific U.S. facilities in the Asia Pacific with conventional missiles. ¹⁴⁶ Beijing anticipates these facilities may complicate its freedom of action in a contingency. ¹⁴⁷

China's ability to conduct conventional strikes against U.S. regional facilities reached an inflection point in 2015 with the fielding of new intermediate-range ballistic missiles able to reach Guam, providing a benchmark for evaluating China's expanding A2/AD buildup.† The United States plans to enhance its military presence on Guam as part of the Rebalance strategy, as described previously, and many PLA academic and military analysts have noted the island's importance as an "anchor" of the U.S. force posture in the region. 148 In a conflict, conventional attacks could hold key U.S. assets stationed on Guam at risk and also disrupt their region-wide response effort, slowing deployment timetables and reducing the effectiveness of U.S. forces in the theater. 149 Guam is thus growing in importance to U.S. strategic interests, even as China's ability to strike the island is increasing.

Several new conventional platforms and weapons systems developed by China in recent years have increased its ability to hold U.S. forces stationed on or near Guam at risk in a potential conflict. The current array of Chinese conventional missiles able to

^{*}According to DOD, "antiaccess" actions are intended to slow the deployment of an adversary's forces into a theater or cause them to operate at distances farther from the conflict than they would prefer. "Area denial" actions affect maneuvers within a theater, and are intended to impede an adversary's operations within areas where friendly forces cannot or will not prevent access. China, however, uses the term "counterintervention," reflecting its perception that such operations are reactive. U.S. Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2013, 2013, i, 32, 33; U.S. Department of Defense, Air-Sea Battle: Service Collaboration to Address Anti-Access & Area Denial Challenges, May 2013, 2.

[†]For a more detailed examination of the drivers behind China's regional strike buildup, the importance of Guam in particular as a focal point, and potential U.S. responses, see Jordan Wilson, "China's Expanding Ability to Conduct Conventional Missile Strikes on Guam," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, May 10, 2016.

reach Guam and nearby areas includes: (1) the DF-26 intermediate-range ballistic missile unveiled at China's September 2015 military parade, not yet a precision strike weapon but potentially of concern in large numbers; (2) the DF-26 antiship ballistic missile also revealed at the 2015 parade, unproven against a moving target at sea like the shorter-range DF-21D (and likely facing greater targeting challenges), but undergoing further development; (3) air-launched land-attack cruise missiles, launched from bombers with a high probability of being detected and intercepted by U.S. aircraft and antiaircraft systems; (4) air-launched antiship cruise missiles, with the same aircraft limitation; (5) sea-launched antiship cruise missiles, of concern should the platforms be able to move into range undetected, a challenge for China's relatively noisy submarines; and (6) sea-launched land-attack cruise missiles, which China does not currently field but is likely working to develop. 150 At present, accuracy limitations and platform vulnerabilities render the risk these missiles would pose to U.S. forces on Guam in a conflict relatively low, but China's commitment to continuing to modernize its strike capabilities indicates the risk will likely grow going forward.

Coercive Actions to Advance Maritime Goals

The most significant characteristic of China's security approach in the Asia Pacific since the Rebalance began has been a continued series of coercive actions against neighboring states in the maritime realm (perceived as having begun around 2009 to 2010) that has exceeded many observers' expectations. ¹⁵¹ Beijing has maintained its claim to nearly the entire South China Sea (though it refuses to clarify the precise meaning of these claims ¹⁵²) and continues to insist that all territorial disputes there be addressed bilaterally. ¹⁵³ Far from valuing "consensus" and mutual benefit as proposed under its New Asian Security Concept, Beijing has sought to preemptively divide ASEAN to prevent it from taking a unified stance on the dispute and enlist other countries' support for its own position. ¹⁵⁴ (See Chapter 2, Section 1, "Year in Review: Security and Foreign Affairs," for a comprehensive discussion of developments in the South China Sea in 2016.)

In June 2012, China established de facto control over Scarborough Reef, a land feature disputed with the Philippines but previously unoccupied, and began preventing access to the area. Philippines officials and experts interviewed by the Commission in 2012 viewed this as an effort by China to "test" the United States' commitment to defending the Philippines.* ¹⁵⁵ Since this time, China has pursued land reclamation on other disputed features it controls at an "absolutely breakneck" pace, according to Mira Rapp-Hooper, senior fellow at the Center for a New American Security, ¹⁵⁶ reclaiming 3,200 acres of new land over just 18 months beginning in December 2013. ¹⁵⁷ Around many of these features, China has declared what it refers to as "exclusion zones," a unique

^{*}China secured control of the reef after a two-month-long standoff between Chinese and Philippine vessels that culminated in the Philippine ships' withdrawal. According to Manila, China backtracked on an agreement to simultaneously withdraw. For an in-depth examination of the Scarborough Reef standoff, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2012 Annual Report to Congress, November 2012, 231–233.

status with no explicit basis in international law, and attempted to warn off U.S. aircraft and warships. 158 China has also conducted well-publicized combat drills in the disputed region, 159 notably declaring a prohibition on foreign ships and aircraft entering the area involved during a July 2016 exercise.* Philippine officials reported a larger-than-usual number of ships operating near Scarborough Reef in early September 2016, while China was hosting the G20 summit. These ships reportedly included coast guard vessels and barges, raising concerns that China might plan to begin island reclamation. 160

In the course of its growing assertiveness in the South China Sea, China has also violated several of its international commitments: the 2002 China-ASEAN "Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea," which requires parties to refrain from "inhabiting" uninhabited features; 161 the UN Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS), specifically its rules defining territorial zones and features, its standards for clarifying claims, its environmental protection obligations, and the July 2016 ruling by the Permanent Court of Arbitration in The Hague that major elements of China's claim were unlawful, which Beijing declared "null and void;" † 162 and President Xi's public promise not to "militarize" its artificial islands in the South China Sea, made in Washington in September 2015. 163

China has undertaken these efforts with an apparent disregard for their strategic costs, namely the negative perceptions of other regional countries and their resulting favorability toward the United States. As Dr. Rapp-Hooper testified to the Commission, "Washington's South China Sea security strategy has focused on diplomatic engagement and changes to its military posture that will bear fruit over time. Beijing, on the other hand, has employed an opportunistic strategy focused on quick, incremental gains." 164 She noted that China has, however, been able to shift the shortterm, tactical military balance through this approach, as "[Beijing] has been building islands faster than the United States can build

coalitions." 165

China's Bilateral Economic Engagement

Bilaterally, China has forged a series of FTAs with regional countries and committed billions of dollars to regional infrastructure projects through its OBOR initiative. Since 2011, China has concluded bilateral FTAs with key U.S. allies Australia and South Korea. 166 China also began negotiations with Japan and South Korea on a joint FTA in 2012. 167 This push for new FTAs can be seen as a reaction to the Rebalance and a way for China to main-

State practice under international law has been that countries issue these kinds of notices prior to military exercises for safety reasons, but they cannot prohibit ships and aircraft from entering the area. Steve Mollman, "China Illegally Cordoned off a Huge Part of the South China Sea for Military Drills—And Will Likely Do So Again," Quartz, July 11, 2016.

† The tribunal specifically ruled that China's nine-dash line, recent land reclamation activities, and other activities in Philippine waters were unlawful. For a summary of the arbitration ruling, see Caitlin Campbell and Nargiza Salidjanova, "South China Sea Arbitration Ruling: What Happened and What's Next?" U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, July 12, 2016.

^{*}Prior to a large-scale July 2016 exercise in the South China Sea near Hainan Island and the Paracel Islands, the Chinese government announced that an area of 100,000 square kilometers (38,610 square miles)—which included waters claimed by Vietnam—would be off limits. State practice under international law has been that countries issue these kinds of notices prior

tain favorable trade access to current and future TPP countries. Both Japan and Australia are TPP members, while South Korea already has FTAs with most TPP countries and has stated its desire to join the agreement. The FTA with Australia had been under negotiation for more than a decade but did not accelerate until after Japan joined TPP negotiations in 2013. The contents of China's FTAs show a desire to create agreements that are generally weaker in their standards than U.S. FTAs (such as TPP) and require little reform to China's economy. For example, U.S. FTAs typically require stronger intellectual property protection such as longer copyright periods and more binding requirements for intellectual property right enforcement. By contrast, with the exception of China's FTAs with Switzerland and South Korea, Chinese FTAs do not typically include intellectual property protections stronger than those commitments China has already made to the World Trade Organization. 171

China has also committed several billion dollars to OBOR projects, which have been seen as a response to the Rebalance. OBOR has two components: the 21st Century Maritime Silk Road initiative, which aims to establish an economic corridor through the South China Sea and Indian Ocean to Europe, and the Silk Road Economic Belt, which is a series of transportation infrastructure projects through Central Asia linking China to Europe by land. While OBOR is in many ways a rebranding of several Chinese projects that were already underway, the Chinese government has pledged significant resources to it. The Silk Road Fund has an endowment of \$40 billion, and the China Development Bank has stated it would provide \$890 billion for OBOR projects. While Chinese development pledges can often overstate their total commitment, even a fraction of this amount would still be a massive allocation of resources—in 2015, World Bank Group lending totaled \$60 billion worldwide. OBOR is seen as a crucial part of a strategy that ensures China will become the economic center of gravity in Asia with all roads leading to Beijing.

Potential Factors Contributing to China's Response

Two broad observations help shed light on why Beijing may be taking the regional approach outlined in this section.

Conditional Approach to International Order

As Dr. Rapp-Hooper noted in her testimony to the Commission, there is not "one singular answer to the way that China intends to engage with the liberal international order writ large." ¹⁷⁷ China does not reject or accept the system wholesale; rather, its approach varies based, among other factors, on geographic proximity and the presence of perceived core interests such as territorial claims.* ¹⁷⁸ Recognizing that China has benefited from the order, China's lead-

^{*}Thomas Woodrow, former senior intelligence analyst for the Pacific Command's Joint Intelligence Operations Center—China Division, notes that Chinese leaders describe "national strategic priorities as 'core interests' . . . [which] include 'the political stability of China' and the 'sovereignty and security, territorial integrity, and national unity of China.' These core interests can also be viewed as red lines indicating a Chinese threshold for the potential use of military force." Thomas Woodrow, "The PLA and Cross-Border Contingencies in North Korea and Burma," in Andrew Scobell et al., *The People's Liberation Army and Contingency Planning in China*, National Defense University Press, 2015, 206.

ers primarily seek to operate within the system when it benefits them, while attempting to exert influence and participate in "writing the rules" where possible, ¹⁷⁹ and at times in rewriting existing rules. As do many states in the international system, China takes an interest-based approach to this question; on issues such as climate change and Iran's nuclear program, for example, China has been willing to cooperate with other stakeholders in a context that largely upholds the system. ¹⁸⁰ In the Asia Pacific region, however, proximity and the presence of territorial claims have driven China to pursue its interests unilaterally or in opposition to this system. This likely influences its underlying opposition to the Rebalance, endorsement of new security and economic orders, and pursuit of tactical changes to facts on the ground in territorial disputes.

Importantly, China's willingness to challenge the rules-based international order when convenient indicates a more fundamental point of friction with the U.S. regional and global position—one that cannot be tied to a specific U.S. strategy such as the Rebalance. As Kathleen Hicks, senior vice president and director of the International Security Program at the Center for Strategic and International Studies, testified to the Commission, "China's apparent willingness to challenge vital elements of the existing rules-based regional and international order should be of concern to U.S. policymakers and to others around the world who believe a rules-based order provides benefits to all." ¹⁸¹ Sheila Smith, senior fellow for Japan studies at the Council on Foreign Relations, identified China's unwillingness to abide by dispute resolution mechanisms in particular as "the question of the Asia Pacific at the moment." ¹⁸²

General Continuity in Objectives

Expert observers have argued that China's leaders probably do not have foreign policy goals that are fundamentally different from those in decades past, but more assertive, less constructive forces "have the ascendancy," as stated by Dr. Lampton, when it comes to making tactical decisions. 183 China's leaders have long made clear their claims to Taiwan, the Senkaku Islands (called Diaoyu in China), and the South China Sea, as well as their dislike for the regional U.S. military presence, for example. 184 The departure from former CCP Chairman Deng Xiaoping's maxim that China should "hide capabilities and bide time" in favor of the larger role in shaping the international system explicitly sought by China's leaders today 185 would best be understood as an amplification in volume rather than a change in objectives.

China's more assertive actions in relation to these goals in recent years can perhaps be attributed in part to President Xi himself: experts have referenced his "China Dream" vision and its emphasis on elevating China's international status as a stated goal for the first time; ¹⁸⁶ his centralized approach to policymaking that bypasses the CCP's traditional foreign policy institutions ¹⁸⁷ and is more open to advice from the military; ¹⁸⁸ a perceived need for action after a series of crises and the sense of a "lost decade" under his predecessor, ¹⁸⁹ perhaps reinforced by his own personal leadership style and aspirations; ¹⁹⁰ and the apparent popularity of China's assertiveness in the international arena among domestic audi-

ences.¹⁹¹ Importantly, some experts have also noted that popular nationalism is not sufficiently powerful to cause the leadership to take actions it does not want to take.¹⁹² Observers have debated whether President Xi has fully "consolidated power" and thus has more leeway to act assertively,¹⁹³ or has not yet done so and sees an assertive foreign policy as potentially advantageous.¹⁹⁴ Some experts note that the Rebalance has sparked a debate in Chinese foreign policy circles regarding the utility of China's assertive approach, with some elites reportedly preferring less provocative policies.¹⁹⁵ Seen in this light, China's suspicion of the Rebalance and agitation for alternative systems probably reflect the longstanding interests of the CCP, while the specific coercive tactical actions it has undertaken reflect the interests and characteristics of its current leadership.

Conclusions

- U.S. government statements have tied the Rebalance strategy to the upholding of the "liberal, rules-based international order" in the Asia Pacific, viewing the preservation of this order as broadly aligning with U.S. interests. It represents a tactical adjustment rather than a strategic shift in U.S. policy, seeking to maintain U.S. commitments to the region in an era of new challenges to these interests.
- Although China has voiced measured criticism of the Rebalance in official statements, opposition at other levels indicates a deeply negative perception overall. China has also expressed support for alternative regional security and economic frameworks, pursued coercive actions against neighboring countries in violation of its international commitments, and sought to promote its own free trade agreements since the Rebalance began.
- China alternately supports or challenges the international order based on varying interests, a point of friction in the Asia Pacific, where proximity and core territorial interests factor into Beijing's views. China's current leaders probably do not have foreign policy goals that are fundamentally different from those in the past, but are more assertive in making tactical decisions. These observations shed light on why Beijing has undertaken its current regional approach.
- The United States has attempted to emphasize that the Rebalance is focused on upholding principles, not on countering China for its own sake.
- To date, the Trans-Pacific Partnership is the only fully-developed significant economic component under the Rebalance. By its very nature as a free trade agreement, it does not address all U.S. economic interests and objectives in the region.
- Other economic initiatives under the Rebalance have been relatively small. Trade with Asia has increased under the Rebalance, and U.S. trade with China has grown faster than in other Asian countries.

RECOMMENDATIONS

China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia

The Commission recommends:

- Congress express support for more frequent U.S. freedom of navigation operations in the South China Sea in conjunction with U.S. allies and partners.
- Congress direct the U.S. Department of Defense to include a permanent section in its Annual Report on Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China on the role and activities of China's maritime militia and the implications for U.S. naval operations.

ENDNOTES FOR CHAPTER 4

- 1. White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament, November 17, 2011.
- 2. White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament, November 17, 2011.

 3. White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament,

November 17, 2011.
4. White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament,

November 17, 2011.
5. White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament,

November 17, 2011.
6. White House, National Security Strategy, February 2015, 2; White House, National Security Strategy, May 2010, 7.

7. White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament,

7. White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament, November 17, 2011.

8. Kurt M. Campbell, The Pivot, 2016, 178–179, 181–182; Arthur Herman, "The Showdown in the South China Sea," National Review, January 6, 2016; Phillip C. Saunders, "China's Role in Asia: Attractive or Assertive?" in David Shambaugh and Michael Yahuda, eds., International Relations of Asia, Rowman and Littlefield, 2014, 147; Sheila Smith, "A Sino-Japanese Clash in the East China Sea," Council on Foreign Relations Contingency Planning Memorandum 18, April 2013; Alastair Iain Johnson, "How New and Assertive Is China's New Assertiveness?" International Security 37:4, 2013, 9–12; Daniel Blumenthal, "What Happened to China's 'Peaceful Rise'?" Foreign Policy, October 21, 2010; and Michael Swaine, "Perceptions of an Assertive China," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, May 3, 2010, 1–2.

9. U.S. Department of Defense, Secretary of Defense Remarks on "Asia-Pacific's Principled Security Network" at 2016 IISS Shangri-La Dialogue, June 4, 2016; White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament, November

10. Dave Majumdar, "Defense Secretary Ashton Carter Offers Olive Branch to China," National Interest, June 21, 2016; U.S. Department of Defense, Secretary of Defense Remarks on "Asia-Pacific's Principled Security Network" at 2016 IISS Shangri-La Dialogue, June 4, 2016; White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament, November 17, 2011.

11. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Walter Lohman, March 31,

12. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Dan Blumenthal, March 31,

13. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia*, written testimony of Sheila Smith, March 31, 2016; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China and the* U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of David Lampton, March 31, 2016; U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of David Lampton, March 31, 2016; U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Dan Blumenthal, March 31, 2016.

neouance to Asia, written testimony of Dan Blumenthal, March 31, 2016.

14. U.S. Department of Defense, Secretary of Defense Remarks on "Asia-Pacific's Principled Security Network" at 2016 IISS Shangri-La Dialogue, June 4, 2016.

15. White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament, November 17, 2011; Hillary Clinton, "America's Pacific Century," Foreign Policy, October 11, 2011.

tober 11, 2011.

16. Richard Weitz, "Pivot Out, Rebalance In," Diplomat (Japan), May 3, 2012; Stephen Cohen, "Asia Pivot: Obama's Ticket out of Middle East?" Brookings Institution, August 21, 2013.

17. White House, Fact Sheet: Advancing the Rebalance to Asia and the Pacific, November 16, 2015; White House, Remarks as Prepared for Delivery by National Security Advisor Susan E. Rice, November 21, 2013; Thomas Donilon, "Complete Transcript: Thomas Donilon at Asia Society New York," Asia Society, March 11, 2013.

18. Harry B. Harris, Jr., "Strategic Opportunities in the Indo-Asia-Pacific" (Center for Strategic and International Studies Military Strategy Forum Event, Washington, DC. January 27, 2016).

ington, DC, January 27, 2016).

19. Terri Moon Cook, "Pacom Commander: Rebalance to Asia-Pacific 'Being Realized," U.S. Department of Defense, Feb. 25, 2016.

20. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Walter Lohman, March 31, 2016; U.S. Marine Corps, U.S. Marine Corps Forces, Pacific (MARFORPAC), March 10, 2015; Terry Robling, "PacNet #42: Always Ready, Always There: Marines and the Pacific Rebalance," CSIS Pacific Forum, June 13, 2013; and International Institute for Strategic Studies, "Shangri-La Dialogue 2013 First Plenary Session, Remarks by Chuck Hagel, Secretary of Defense," United States, June 1, 2012.

21. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, March 31, 2016; Harry B. Harris, Jr., "Strategic Opportunities in the Indo-Asia-Pacific" (Center for Strategic and International Studies Military Strategy Forum Event, Wash-

ter for Strategic and International Studies Military Strategy Forum Event, washington, DC, January 27, 2016).

22. Shirley A. Kan, "Guam: U.S. Defense Deployments," Congressional Research Service, November 26, 2014, 22–23; Cheryl Pellerin, "Work: Guam Is Strategic Hub to Asia-Pacific Rebalance," U.S. Department of Defense News, August 19, 2014; and Andrew S. Erickson and Justin D. Mikolay, "Guam and American Security in the Pacific," in Andrew S. Erickson and Carnes Lord, eds., Rebalancing U.S. Forces: Basing and Forward Presence in the Asia-Pacific, Naval Institute Press, 2014, 15.

23. Commander, Submarine Force, U.S. Pacific Fleet Public Affairs, Second Submarine Tender to Be Homenorted in Guam. December 23, 2015; Dean Cheng, "Chi-

marine Tender to Be Homeported in Guam, December 23, 2015; Dean Cheng, "Chi-

marine Tender to Be Homeported in Guam, December 23, 2015; Dean Cheng, "China's Bomber Flight into the Central Pacific: Wake-up Call for the United States," War on the Rocks (Blog), December 23, 2015; and Associated Press, "Navy Adds 4th Submarine to Guam-Based Fleet," February 12, 2014.

24. Shirley A. Kan, "Guam: U.S. Defense Deployments," Congressional Research Service, November 26, 2014, 2, 3, 20.

25. Wyatt Olson, "Guam Anti-Missile Unit's Main Focus Is North Korean Threat," Stars and Stripes, January 10, 2016; Jen Judson, "Lockheed Secures \$528 Million U.S. Army Contract for More THAAD Interceptors," Defense News, January 4, 2016; Cheryl Pellerin, "Work: Guam Is Strategic Hub to Asia-Pacific Rebalance."

Million U.S. Army Contract for More THAAD Interceptors," Defense News, January 4, 2016; Cheryl Pellerin, "Work: Guam Is Strategic Hub to Asia-Pacific Rebalance," U.S. Department of Defense News, August 19, 2014; and Shirley A. Kan, "Guam: U.S. Defense Deployments," Congressional Research Service, November 26, 2014, 3. 26. Eric Heginbotham et al., "The U.S.-China Military Scorecard: Forces, Geography, and the Evolving Balance of Power 1996–2017," RAND Corporation, 2015, 41; Andrew S. Erickson and Justin D. Mikolay, "Guam and American Security in the Pacific," in Andrew S. Erickson and Carnes Lord, eds., Rebalancing U.S. Forces: Rasing and Forward Presence in the Asia-Pacific Naval Institute Press. 2014, 20. Basing and Forward Presence in the Asia-Pacific, Naval Institute Press, 2014, 20. 27. Oriana Pawlyk, "12 Air Force F-16s to Deploy to Guam," Military Times,

January 8, 2016; Shirley A. Kan, "Guam: U.S. Defense Deployments," Congressional Research Service, November 26, 2014, 3.

28. Gidget Fuentes, "Navy Signs off on Plan to Move 5,000 Marines to Guam,"

Military Times, September 5, 2015.

28. Glaget Fuentes, Navy Signs on on Fian to Move 5,000 Marines to Guam, Military Times, September 5, 2015.

29. Choe Sang-Hun, "South Korean Villagers Protest Plans for U.S. Missile Defense System," New York Times, July 13, 2016; Bruce W. Bennett, "THAAD's Effect on South Korea's Neighbors," RAND Corporation, April 5, 2016; and KJ Kwon and Paula Hancocks, "South Korea, U.S. to Discuss THAAD Missile Defense Plan," CNN, February 7, 2016.

30. Megan Eckstein, "Marines, Navy to Create Southern Pacific ARG/MEU Rotation by 2019," USNI News, June 29, 2016; Hope Hodge Seck, "Navy Will Position Another Amphibious Ready Group in Pacific by 2019," DOD Buzz, June 29, 2016.

31. Tom Westbrook, "U.S. and Australia to Share Cost of U.S. Military's Australian Deployment," Reuters, October 5, 2016; Matthew L. Schehl, "U.S., Australia Delay Plans to Send More Marines Down Under," Marine Corps Times, June 10, 2016; Seth Robson, "Expanded Marines Deployment to Australia Delayed," Stars and Stripes, June 3, 2016; Jeff Schogol, "First of 1,250 Marines Arrive in Australia for Six-Month Training Deployment," Marine Corps Times, April 13, 2016; and BBC, "First Contingent of 200 U.S. Marines Arrives in Darwin," April 4, 2012.

32. James Brown, "Australia-U.S. Defence Deal: What It Means," Interpreter (Lowy Institute for International Policy blog), June 13, 2014.

33. Rob Taylor, "U.S. Air Force Seeks to Enlarge Australian Footprint," Wall Street Journal, March 8, 2016; Hayley Channer, "Steadying the U.S. Rebalance to Ariot When Bellow and Scarth March 18, 2016; Defence Deal: What It Means, Stretzeiis Delicy Delicy Defence Deal: What It Means, Stretzeiis Delicy Defence Deal: What It Means, Stretzeiis Delicy Defence Deal: What It Means, Stretzeiis Delicy Delicy Defence Deal: What It Means, Stretzeiis Delicy

Street Journal, March 8, 2016; Hayley Channer, "Steadying the U.S. Rebalance to Asia: The Role of Australia, Japan and South Korea," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, November 2014, 3.

34. Michael Green et al., "Asia-Pacific Rebalance 2025: Capabilities, Presence, and Partnerships," Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 2016, 71; Lance M. Bacon, "CNO Says Ship Basing in Australia Under Consideration," Navy Times, February 14, 2015; and Mark E. Manyin et al., "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's Rebalancing toward Asia," Congressional Research Service, March 28, 2012, 5.

35. Michael Green et al., "Asia-Pacific Rebalance 2025: Capabilities, Presence, and Partnerships," Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 2016, 71.

36. Floyd Whaley, "U.S. and Philippines Hold Joint Military Exercises," New

York Times, September 29, 2014.

37. Armando J. Heredia, "Analysis: New U.S.-Philippine Basing Deal Heavy on Air Power, Light on Naval Support," USNI News, March 22, 2016; Manuel Mogato, "Philippines Offers Eight Bases to U.S. under New Military Deal," Reuters, January 13, 2016.

38. Joshua Fulton, "Navy P-8 Poseidon Crews Enhance Maritime Partnerships

38. Joshua Fulton, "Navy P-8 Poseidon Crews Ennance Mariume rarinerships during Rotational Detachments to Singapore," U.S. Department of the Navy, July 15, 2016; BBC, "U.S. P-8 Spy Plane Deployed to Singapore," December 8, 2015.
39. Ronald O'Rourke, "Navy Littoral Combat Ship (LCS)/Frigate Program: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, June 14, 2016, 7; Sam LaGrone, "Two Littoral Combat Ships to Deploy to Singapore Next Year, Four by 2017," USNI News, April 24, 2015; and United States Department of the Navy, USS Fort Worth (LCS 3) Arrives in Singapore, December 29, 2014.
40. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rabalance to Asia, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, March 31

and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, March 31,

2016

41. Franz-Stefan Gady, "Deterring China: U.S. Army to Stockpile Equipment in Cambodia and Vietnam," *Diplomat* (Japan), March 18, 2016.
42. Aaron Mehta, "Carter Announces \$425M in Pacific Partnership Funding," *Defense News*, May 30, 2015.

- 43. U.S. Department of State, Foreign Military Financing Account Summary. http://www.state.gov/t/pm/ppa/sat/c14560.htm; U.S. Department of State, Congressional Budget Justification: Foreign Assistance, 2016, 3; and U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia,
- and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Dan Blumenthal, March 31, 2016.

 44. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of David Lampton, March 31, 2016; Phillip C. Saunders, "The Rebalance to Asia: U.S.-China Relations and Regional Security," National Defense University, August 2013, 10.

 45. Caroline Houck, "The U.S. Holds More Pacific Exercises Than You Probably Realize," Perfect One August 25, 2016.

Realize,

alize," Defense One, August 25, 2016.
46. Michael Green et al., "Asia-Pacific Rebalance 2025: Capabilities, Presence, 40. Michael Green et al., Asia-rachie hebatance 2025. Capabilities, Fresence, and Partnerships," Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 2016, 82; U.S. Department of Defense, Fact Sheet: U.S.-India Defense Relationship.

47. Yeganeh Torbati and Idrees Ali, "U.S., India Sign Military Logistics Agreement," Reuters, August 30, 2016; Lisa Ferdinando, "Carter Hosts Indian Counter-

- part, Praises Strong Bilateral Ties," U.S. Department of Defense News, August 29, 2016.
- 48. Michael J. Green and Zack Cooper, "Revitalizing the Rebalance: How to Keep U.S. Focus on Asia," Washington Quarterly 37:3 (Fall 2014): 34.
 49. Gardiner Harris, "Vietnam Arms Embargo to Be Fully Lifted, Obama Says

in Hanoi," New York Times, May 23, 2016.
50. Sam LaGrone, "U.S. Plans to Send Destroyer for New Zealand Port Call," USNI News, July 21, 2016.

51. U.S. Mission to ASEAN, History of the U.S. and ASEAN Relations. https://

asean.usmission.gov/our-relationship/policy-history/usasean/.

52. Thomas J. Christensen, "Obama and Asia: Confronting the China Challenge," Foreign Affairs, September/October 2015; White House Office of the Press Secretary, U.S.-ASEAN Leaders Joint Statement, November 15, 2009.

53. White House, Fact Sheet: East Asia Summit, November 19, 2011; David

Capie and Amitav Acharya, "PacNet #64: The United States and the East Asia Summit: A New Beginning?" CSIS Pacific Forum, November 14, 2011.

54. White House, Joint Statement on the ASEAN-U.S. Strategic Partnership,

November 21, 2015.

55. White House, Fact Sheet: Advancing the Rebalance to Asia and the Pacific, November 16, 2015; Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Leadership and Elite Responses to the U.S. Pacific Pivot," China Leadership Monitor 38, July 17, 2012, 2.
56. David Capie and Amitav Acharya, "The United States and the East Asia

Summit: A New Beginning?" East Asia Forum, November 20, 2011.

57. Thomas J. Christensen, "Obama and Asia: Confronting the China Challenge," Foreign Affairs, September/October 2015; Graham Edwards, "On Balance: Is the U.S. Rebalance Good for Australia?" Australian Defense College, August 2015, 2; and Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Leadership and Elite Responses to the U.S. Pariffs Birst," On International Maritan 28, August 6, 2012, 2

2, and Michael D. Swalle, Cliffies Leadership and Elite Responses to the U.S. Facific Pivot," China Leadership Monitor 38, August 6, 2012, 3.
 58. U.S. Department of State, Congressional Budget Justification: Foreign Assistance Summary Tables, 2017; U.S. Department of State, Congressional Budget Justification: Foreign Assistance Summary Tables, 2016; U.S. Department of State,

Congressional Budget Justification: Foreign Assistance Summary Tables, 2015; U.S. Department of State, Congressional Budget Justification: Foreign Assistance Summary Tables, 2014; and U.S. Department of State, Congressional Budget Justification: Foreign Assistance Summary Tables, 2013.

59. United States Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, Rebalancing the Re-

balance: Resourcing U.S. Diplomatic Strategy in the Asia Pacific Region, majority staff report prepared for Committee, April 17, 2014, 2, 9–10.

60. Mira Rapp-Hooper, "China's Short-Term Victory in the South China Sea," Foreign Affairs, March 21, 2016; Hillary Clinton, "America's Pacific Century," Foreign Policy, October 11, 2011; and White House, Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament, November 17, 2011.
61. Beina Xu and Eleanor Albert, "Understanding Myanmar," Council on For-

eign Relations, March 25, 2016.
62. Rishi Iyengar, "What to Know about President Obama's Visits to Vietnam and Japan," Time, May 23, 2016; Ernest Z. Bower and Phuong Nguyen, "Vietnam Party Chief's Historic Visit to Washington: Establishing Strategic Trust," Center for

Strategic and International Studies, July 3, 2015.

63. White House, Watch: President Obama Reflects on His Historic Trip to Laos, September 9, 2016; Mark Landler, "Obama Acknowledges Scars of America's Shadow War in Laos," New York Times, September 6, 2016; and Kathleen Hennessey and Josh Lederman, "Obama Meets Laotian President in First U.S. Presidential Visit,"

Associated Press, September 6, 2016.
64. Michael Green et al., "Asia-Pacific Rebalance 2025: Capabilities, Presence, and Partnerships," Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 2016, 85; U.S. Department of Defense, Fact Sheet: U.S.-India Defense Relationship.

65. Agence France-Presse, "Duterte Orders U.S. Advisors out of Southern Phil-

- 65. Agence France-Presse, "Duterte Orders O.S. Advisors out of Southern Timippines," September 12, 2016.
 66. Trefor Moss, "Duterte Signals Shift in U.S.-Philippine Military Alliance," Wall Street Journal, September 13, 2016.
 67. Neil Jerome Morales, "Philippines' Duterte Says Didn't Really Mean 'Separation' from U.S.," Reuters, October 22, 2012; Jane Perlez, "Rodrigo Duterte and Xi Jinping Agree to Reopen South China Sea Talks," New York Times, October 20, 2016: Manual Magneta and Enrico de la Cruz "Philippines' Duterte Wants to 'Open 2016; Manuel Mogato and Enrico de la Cruz, "Philippines' Duterte Wants to 'Open Alliances' with Russia, China," Reuters, September 26, 2016; and Trefor Moss, "Duterte Signals Shift in U.S.-Philippine Military Alliance," Wall Street Journal, September 13, 2016.
 68. Trefor Moss, "Philippines Suspends Patrols with U.S. in South China Sea,"
 Wall Street Journal, October 7, 2016.

69. Christina Mendez, "We Need U.S. for South China Sea Dispute," Philippine

Star, September 21, 2016.

- 70. Prashanath Parameswaran, "U.S. in 'New Normal' with Asia under Obama: Top Diplomat," *Diplomat* (Japan), November 6, 2015; Shawn Brimley and Ely Ratner, "Smart Shift: A Response to "The Problem with the Pivot," *Foreign Affairs*, January/February 2013.
- 71. Thomas Donilon, "Complete Transcript: Thomas Donilon at Asia Society New York," Asia Society, March 11, 2013

- New York," Asia Society, March 11, 2013
 72. Thomas Donilon, "Complete Transcript: Thomas Donilon at Asia Society
 New York," Asia Society, March 11, 2013
 73. U.S. Department of State, U.S. Asia Policy Update, November 4, 2015.
 74. Ian F. Fergusson et al., "The Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP): In Brief,"
 Congressional Research Service, February 9, 2016.
 75. BBC, "TPP: What Is It and Why Does It Matter?" July 27, 2016; The Office
 of the U.S. Trade Representative, Schwab Statement on Launch of the U.S. Negotiations to Join the Trans-Pacific Strategic Economic Partnership Agreement, Septions to Join the Trans-Pacific Strategic Economic Partnership Agreement, September 2008.
- 76. Ian F. Fergusson et al., "The Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP): In Brief," Congressional Research Service, February 9, 2016.

77. White House, Remarks as Prepared for Delivery by National Security Advisor Susan E. Rice, November 21, 2013.

78. White House, The Path Forward on the Trans-Pacific Partnership, November 5, 2015.

79. Carolyn Schopp, Deputy Director of Congressional and Intergovernmental Affairs, Export-Import Bank of the United States, interview with Commission staff, July 15, 2016.

80. Export-Import Bank of the United States, Annual Report 2015, 20-23; Export-Import Bank of the United States, Annual Report 2014, 41–44; Export-Import Bank of the United States, Annual Report 2013, 28–31; Export-Import Bank of the

United States, Annual Report 2012, 30-33; and Export-Import Bank of the United States, Annual Report 2011, 26-29.

81. U.S. Department of Commerce, U.S. Secretary of Commerce Penny Pritzker

Leads CEO Mission to Show U.S. Commitment to Asia, May 30, 2014.

82. Jonathan Leeman, Legislative and Intergovernmental Specialist, States Department of Commerce, interview with Commission staff, July 23, 2016. 83. Jonathan Leeman, Legislative and Intergovernmental Specialist, United

States Department of Commerce, interview with Commission staff, July 23, 2016. 84. U.S. Department of State, U.S. Support for the New Silk Road, 2015; U.S. Department of State, Fact Sheet: The U.S.-Asean Expanded Economic Engagement

(E3) Initiative, October 9, 2013. 85. Jeffrey Bader and David Dollar, "Why the TPP Is the Linchpin of the Asia Rebalance," Order From Chaos Blog, July 28, 2015. 86. United States Census Bureau, U.S. Trade in Goods by Country. http://www.

census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/index.html. 87. United States Census Bureau, U.S. Trade in Goods by Country. http://www. census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/index.html.

88. United States Census Bureau, U.S. Trade in Goods by Country. http://www.

census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/index.html89. United States Census Bureau, U.S. Trade in Goods by Country. http://www.

census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/index.html 90. United States Census Bureau, U.S. Trade in Goods by Country. http://www.

census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/index.html.
91. United States Census Bureau, U.S. Trade in Goods by Country. http://www.

census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/index.html 92. United States Census Bureau, U.S. Trade in Goods by Country, http://www. census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/index.html.

93. United States Census Bureau, U.S. Trade in Goods by Country. http://www. census.gov/for eign-trade/balance/index. html.

94. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of David Lampton, March 31, 2016.

95. Robert G. Sutter et al., "Balancing Acts: The U.S. Rebalance and Asia-Pacific Stability," *George Washington University Elliott School of International Affairs*, August 2013, 19; Mark E. Manyin et al., "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's Rebalancing toward Asia," *Congressional Research Service*, March 28, 2012,

96. Mark E. Manyin et al., "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's Rebalancing toward Asia," *Congressional Research Service*, March 28, 2012, 18.

97. Robert Burns, "Ash Carter Proposes Asia-Pacific 'Security Network,'" Associ-

ated Press, June 4, 2016.

98. Robert G. Sutter et al., "Balancing Acts: The U.S. Rebalance and Asia-Pacific Stability," George Washington University Elliott School of International Affairs, August 2013, 19.

99. China Information Office of the State Council, The Diversified Employment of China's Armed Forces, April 16, 2013.

100. China Information Office of the State Council, China's Military Strategy,

101. China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ambassador Cui Tiankai's Interview with Foreign Policy, November 7, 2014.

102. Xu Bu, "U.S. 'Rebalancing' Is Fishing in S. China Sea's Troubled Waters," Straits Times (Singapore), May 19, 2016.

103. China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Lu Kang's Regular Press Conference on July 14, 2016, July 14, 2016; Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Lu Kang's Regular Press Conference on July 12, 2016, July 12, 2016; and China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Lu Kang's Regular Press Conference on May 11, 2016, May 11, 2016.

104. China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference on November 3, 2015, November 3, 2015.

105. Zhou Xin, "In Brief: Premier Li Keqiang on China's Growth Target, U.S.

Elections, and the Future for Hong Kong and Taiwan," South China Morning Post (Hong Kong), March 16, 2016. 106. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China*

and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of David Lampton, March 31,

107. Michael Spangler, "Rebalancing the Rebalance," Parameters 44:2 (2014): 14.

108. Douglas Paal, "China's Counterbalance to the American Rebalance," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, November 1, 2015, 3; Robert G. Sutter et al., "Balancing Acts: The U.S. Rebalance and Asia-Pacific Stability," George Washington University Elliott School of International Affairs, August 2013, 2–3; Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Leadership and Elite Responses to the U.S. Pacific Pivot," China Leadership Monitor 38 (July 17, 2012): 7, 9–11, 13; and Wu Xinbo, "Not Backing Down: China Responds to the U.S. Rebalance to Asia," Global Asia 7:4 (Winter 2012).

109. Chinese scholars, meeting with Commission, Beijing, China, June 24, 2016. 110. Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Leadership and Elite Responses to the U.S. Pacific Pivot," *China Leadership Monitor* 38 (July 17, 2012): 7–9; Mark E. Manyin et

al., "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's Rebalancing toward Asia," Congressional Research Service, March 28, 2012, 18.

111. Michael J. Green and Nicholas Szechenyi, "Power and Order in Asia: A Sur-

vey of Regional Expectations," Center for Strategic and International Studies, July 2014, vi.

112. Robert G. Sutter et al., "Balancing Acts: The U.S. Rebalance and Asia-Pacific Stability," George Washington University Elliott School of International Affairs, August 2013, 14; International Institute for Strategic Studies, Shangri-La Dialogue 2011 Fourth Plenary Session, remarks by General Liang Guanglie, Minister of National Defense, China, June 5, 2011.

113. China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, New Asian Security Concept for New Progress in Security Cooperation, remarks by President Xi Jinping at the Fourth Summit of the Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia,

May 21, 2014.

114. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, New Asian Security Concept for New Progress in Security Cooperation, remarks by President Xi Jinping at the Fourth Summit of the Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia, May 21, 2014.

115. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 45; Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, Jointly Create a Better Future of Peace and Prosperity for Asia through Dialogue and Consensus, speech by President Xi Jinping at the Opening Ceremony of the Fifth Meeting of the CICA Ministers of Foreign Affairs, April 28, 2016.

116. Su Xiaohui, "Commentary: China Devoted to Security with Asian Features,"

People's Daily, April 29, 2016.

117. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, New Asian Security Concept for New Progress in Security Cooperation, remarks by President Xi Jinping at the Fourth Summit of the Conference on Interaction and Confidence

Building Measures in Asia, May 21, 2014.

118. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, Jointly Create

118. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, Jointly Create a Better Future of Peace and Prosperity for Asia through Dialogue and Consensus, speech by President Xi Jinping at the Opening Ceremony of the Fifth Meeting of the CICA Ministers of Foreign Affairs, April 28, 2016.

119. Ben Blanchard, "With One Eye on Washington, China Plots its Own Asia 'Pivot,'" Reuters, July 3, 2014.

120. Richard Fontaine and Mira Rapp-Hooper, "How China Sees World Order," National Interest, April 20, 2016.

121. Mu Chunshan, "What Is CICA (and Why Does China Care about It)?" Diplomat (Japan), May 17, 2014.

122. Shannon Tiezzi, "At CICA, Xi Calls for New Regional Security Architecture," Diplomat (Japan), May 22, 2014; Mu Chunshan, "What Is CICA (and Why Does China Care about It)?" Diplomat, May 17, 2014.

123. Joel Wuthnow, "What to Make of Xi Jinping's Vision for Asian Security?" Asan Forum, August 11, 2014.

124. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, Jointly Create

124. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, Jointly Create a Better Future of Peace and Prosperity for Asia through Dialogue and Consensus, speech by President Xi Jinping at the Opening Ceremony of the Fifth Meeting of the CICA Ministers of Foreign Affairs, April 28, 2016. 125. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Secu-

rity Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 45; Prashanth Parameswaran, "China Reveals New Proposal to Boost Defense Ties with ASEAN," Diplomat (Japan), October 17, 2015; and Zhang Yunbi, "Chang Makes 5-Point Proposal on Security Cooperation," China Daily, October 16, 2015.

126. Sabrina Snell, "China's Development Finance: Outbound, Inbound, and Future Trends in Financial Statecraft," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review

Commission, December 16, 2015, 60; David Dollar, "China's Rise as a Regional and Global Power Enters a New Phase," Brookings Institution, July 20, 2015.

127. Bloomberg, "China Secures Veto Power as Members Sign Up to New Bank,"

June 28, 2015.

128. Sabrina Snell, "China's Development Finance: Outbound, Inbound, and Future Trends in Financial Statecraft," Commission, December 16, 2015, 60. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review

129. Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, Center South Road Corridor Project, Kazakhstan, Project Summary, September 6, 2016; Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, Pakistan: Tarbela 5 Hydropower Extension Project, July 19, 2016; and Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, Transmission System Strengthening Project (Tamil

Intrastructure Investment Bank, Transmission System Strengthening Project (Tamil Nadu) Project Summary Information, July 6, 2016.

130. Zhang Maorong, "Significance of Establishing the AIIB," China U.S. Focus, February 19, 2016; David Dollar, "China's Rise as a Regional and Global Power Enters a New Phase," Brookings Institution, July 20, 2015.

131. Vinod Aggarwal, "Mega-FTAs and the Trade-Security Nexus," East-West Center, March 2016; Rohit Sinha, "Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership: Issues and Way Forward." Diplomat (Japan), July 30, 2013.

United No. 134. White Haves Contact of the Agreements, Warren 2016; Rohit Sinha, "Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership: Issues and Way Forward," Diplomat (Japan), July 30, 2013.

132. Nargiza Salidjanova, "China's Trade Ambitions: Strategy and Objectives behind China's Pursuit of Free Trade Agreements," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, May 28, 2015.

133. Andy Morimoto, "Should America Fear China's Alternative to the TPP?" Diplomat (Japan), March 17, 2016.

134. White House, Statement by the President on the Trans-Pacific Partnership, October 5, 2015.

October 5, 2015.

135. See Kit Tang, "RCEP: The Next Trade Deal You Need to Know About," CNBC, October 14, 2015.

136. Zhang Xiaotong, "China's Views of the TPP: Take It or Leave It, That Is the Question," Wuhan University Center for Economic Diplomacy, November 21, 2014.

137. Nikhil Sonnad, "What China Will Have to Do to Join the Trans-Pacific Trade Club," Quartz, October 6, 2015.

138. Ronglin Li and Yang Hu, "The Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership, the Trans-Pacific Partnership, and China's Free Trade Strategies," in Harsha Vardhana Singh, ed. TPP and India: Implications of Mega-Regionals and Devel-Vardhana Singh, ed., TPP and India: Implications of Mega-Regionals and Developing Countries, Wisdom Tree, 2016, 209–210.

139. Ronglin Li and Yang Hu, "The Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership, the Trans-Pacific Partnership, and China's Free Trade Strategies," in Harsha Vardhana Singh, ed., TPP and India: Implications of Mega-Regionals and Developing Countries, Wisdom Tree, 2016, 209–210.

140. U.S. House of Representatives, Committee on Ways and Means, Minority Staff Report, TPP Issue Analysis: Trade in the Automotive Manufacturing Supply

Chain, January 8, 2016.

141. Brock R. Williams et al., "The Trans-Pacific Partnership: Strategic Implications," Congressional Research Service February 2, 2012, 12 ons," Congressional Research Service, February 3, 2016, 12.

142. Brock R. Williams et al., "The Trans-Pacific Partnership: Strategic Implications," Congressional Research Service, February 3, 2016, 12. tions.

tions," Congressional Research Service, February 3, 2016, 12.
143. Shannon Tiezzi, "As TPP Leaders Celebrate, China Urges Creation of Asia-Pacific Free Trade Area," The Diplomat, November 19, 2015; Mireya Solis, "China Flexes Its Muscles at APEC with the Revival of FTAAP," East Asia Forum, Novem-

144. Shannon Tiezzi, "As TPP Leaders Celebrate, China Urges Creation of Asia-Pacific Free Trade Area," *The Diplomat*, November 19, 2015.

145. Chris Buckley and Jane Perlez, "China Military Budget to Rise Less than 8%, Slower than Usual," *New York Times*, March 4, 2016; Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "SIPRI Military Expenditure Database." *http://www.sipri.*

org/databases/armstransfers.
146. Run Jiaqi, "Experts Say China's Military Power Has Forced the United States to Fall Back from the First Island Chain," People's Daily, October 8, 2014; Andrew S. Erickson and Justin D. Mikolay, "Guam and American Security in the Pacific," in Andrew S. Erickson and Carnes Lord, eds., Rebalancing U.S. Forces: Basing and Forward Presence in the Asia-Pacific, Naval Institute Press, 2014, 16; Toshi Yoshihara, "Japanese Bases and Chinese Missiles," in Andrew S. Erickson and Carnes Lord, eds., Rebalancing U.S. Forces: Basing and Forward Presence in the Asia-Pacific, Naval Institute Press, 2014, 49–50, 54; and Aaron L. Friedberg, "A Contest for Supremacy: China, America, and the Struggle for Mastery in Asia,

W.W. Norton & Company, 2011, 219.

147. Alastair Iain Johnston, "The Evolution of Interstate Security Crisis Management Theory and Practice in China," Naval War College Review 69:1 (2016): 34;

Harry J. Kazianis, America's Air-Sea Battle Concept: An Attempt to Weaken China's A2/AD Strategy," *China Policy Institute*, 2014, 1–2; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on the Implications of China's Naval Mod*ernization for the United States, written testimony of Cortez A. Cooper, June 11, 2009; and Toshi Yoshihara and James R. Holmes, Red Star over the Pacific: China's Rise and the Challenge to U.S. Maritime Strategy, Naval Institute Press, 2010, 10–11, 20, 94, 101, 104–105, 108; and Bi Lei, "Sending an Additional Aircraft Carrier and Stationing Massive Forces: The U.S. Military's Adjustment of its Strategic Disposition in the Asia-Pacific Region," People's Daily, August 13, 2004. Staff translation

position in the Asia-Pacific Region, *People's Datity, August 13, 2004. Staff translation.

148. Song Shu, "Is the DF-26 a 'Guam Killer?" Naval Warships, December 1, 2014. Translation; Run Jiaqi, "Experts Say China's Military Power Has Forced the United States to Fall Back from the First Island Chain," *People's Daily, October 8, 2014. Translation; Li Jie, "U.S. Quickens Construction of 'Bridgeheads' of the Second Island Chain," *Global Times, September 30, 2013. Translation; Lin Limin, "A Review of the International Strategic Situation in 2012," *Contemporary International Relations, December 2012. Translation; Zhang Ming, "Security Governance of the 'Global Commons' and China's Choice," *Contemporary International Relations, May 2012. Translation; Liu Qing, "New Changes in U.S. Asia-Pacific Strategic Deployment," *Contemporary International Relations, May 20, 2011. Translation; Liu Ming, "Obama Administration's Adjustment of East Asia Policy and Its Impact on China," *Contemporary International Relations, February 20, 2011; Modern Navy, *The Island Chains, *China's Navy, *October 1, 2007. Translation; Qiu Yongzheng, "Second U.S. Aircraft Carrier Likely to Be Deployed to East Asia," *Youth Reference, July 21, 2004. Translation; and Lu Baosheng and Guo Hongjun, "Guam: A Strategic Stronghold on the West Pacific," *China Military Online, June 16, 2003. Translation. 149. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to *Congress,* November 2015, 370–371.

to Congress, November 2015, 370–371.

150. Jordan Wilson, "China's Expanding Ability to Conduct Conventional Missile Strikes on Guam," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, May 10,

2016, 3, 7–10.

151. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China* and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Kathleen Hicks, March 31, and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Kathleen Hicks, March 31, 2016; U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, i; and Michael J. Green et al., "Asia-Pacific Rebalance 2025: Capabilities, Presence, and Partnerships," Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 2016, 33. 152. Chun Han Wong, "Nine-Dash Line's Ambiguity a Good Thing, Argues Chinese Military Academic," Wall Street Journal, June 5, 2016. 153. Simon Denyer, "Storm Clouds Gather over South China Sea Ahead of Key U.N. Ruling," Washington Post, April 27, 2016.

154. Center for Strategic and International Studies, Arbitration Support Tracker, June 15, 2016. http://amti.csis.org/arbitration-support-tracker/; Simon Denyer, "Storm Clouds Gather over South China Sea Ahead of Key U.N. Ruling," Washington Post, April 27, 2016; and U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Dan Blumenthal, March 31, 2016.

155. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2012 Annual Report

to Congress, November 2012, 231–233.
156. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, oral testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, March 31, 2016.

157. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, i. 158. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, March 31,

159. Jesse Johnson, "Chinese Navy Holds Live-Fire Drills in East China Sea," *Japan Times*, August 2, 2016; Liu Zhen, "Chinese Naval Group Heads to Disputed South China Sea for Combat Drill," *South China Morning Post* (Hong Kong), May 5, 2016; and Jessica Macy Yu and Ben Blanchard, "China Launches Upgraded Drills for South China Sea Fleets," Reuters, April 17, 2016.

160. Emily Rauhala, "During G-20, Philippines Spots more Chinese Ships near Disputed Shoal," *Washington Post*, September 5, 2016.

161. Simon Denyer, "Storm Clouds Gather over South China Sea Ahead of Key U.N. Ruling," *Washington Post*, April 27, 2016; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission *Hearing on China and the U.S Rehalance to Asia*, written tes-

Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, March 31, 2016; and Association of Southeast Asian Nations, Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea, October 17, 2012.

162. Caitlin Campbell and Nargiza Salidjanova, "South China Sea Arbitration Ruling: What Happened and What's Next?" U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, July 12, 2016, 3–4.

163. Jeremy Page, Carol E. Lee, and Gordon Lubold, "China's President Pledges No Militarization in Disputed Islands," Wall Street Journal, September 25. 2015.

164. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China

and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, March 31, 2016.

165. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, March 31, 2016

166. Jeffrey Schott, "An Assessment of the Korea-China Free Trade Agreement," Peterson Institute for International Economics, December 2015; Nargiza Salidjanova, "China's Trade Ambitions: Strategy and Objectives behind China's Pursuit of Free Trade Agreements," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, May 28, 2015.

167. Shannon Tiezzi, "China-Japan-South Korea Hold FTA Talks Despite Political Tension," *Diplomat* (Japan), March 5, 2014.

168. Jessica Lee, "The Truth about South Korea's TPP Shift," *Diplomat* (Japan),

October 23, 2015.

169. Adam Gartrell, "Australia's Long-Awaited Free Trade Deal with China Fi-109. Adam Gartrell, Australia's Long-Awalted Free Trade Deal With China Finally Comes into Force," Sydney Morning Herald, December 20, 2015; Xinhua, "China, Australia, Agree to Quicken FTA Talks," October 9, 2013.

170. Carsten Fink, "Tightening TRIPS: The Intellectual Property Provisions of Recent U.S. Free Trade Agreements," World Bank Trade Note, February 7, 2005,

3-4.

171. Jeffrey Schott, "An Assessment of the Korea-China Free Trade Agreement," Peterson Institute for International Economics, December 2015; Nargiza Salidjanova, "China's Trade Ambitions: Strategy and Objectives behind China's Pursuit of Free Trade Agreements," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, May 28, 2015, 19.

172. Yun Sun, "March West: China's Response to the U.S. Rebalancing," Brookings Institution, January 31, 2013.
173. Charles Clover and Lucy Hornby, "China's Great Game: Road to a New Empire," Financial Times, October 12, 2015.

174. Vikram Mansharamani, "China Is Spending Nearly \$1 Trillion to Rebuild the Silk Road," PBS, March 2, 2016.

175. World Bank, *Annual Report 2015*, 7. 176. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China* and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Elizabeth Economy, March 31,

177. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, oral testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper March 31,

178. Richard Fontaine and Mira Rapp-Hooper, "How China Sees World Order," National Interest, April 20, 2016; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, oral testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper March 31, 2016.
179. U.S. government officials, interview with Commission staff, April 14, 2016.

180. Chinese scholars, meeting with Commission, Beijing, China, June 24, 2016; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, oral testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper March 31, 2016.

181. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Kathleen Hicks, March 31,

182. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of Sheila Smith, March 31, 2016. 183. Christopher Johnson, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" United States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April 7, 2016); Richard McGregor, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April 7, 2016); David Shambaugh, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April 7, 2016); Jerome Cohen, "Forecasting the Aftermath of a Ruling on China's Nine-Dash Line," Foreign Policy, April 20, 2016; and U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, written testimony of David Lampton, March 31, 2016.

184. Scott Harold, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United 184. Scott Harold, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April 7, 2016); U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, oral testimony of Elizabeth Economy, March 31, 2016.

185. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 45.

186. Bonnie Glaser, Senior Adviser for Asia, Center for Strategic and International Studies, interview with Commission staff, June 10, 2016.

187. Christopher Johnson, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United States Institute of Peace Conference Washington DC April 7, 2016)

(United States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April 7, 2016).

188. Bonnie Glaser, Senior Adviser for Asia, Center for Strategic and International Studies, interview with Commission staff, June 10, 2016.

189. Scott Harold, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United

States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April 7, 2016).
190. Ian Driscoll, "U.S.-China Relations, an Update," American Chamber of Commerce in Shanghai, July 6, 2016; Scott Harold, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April

191. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China

191. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, oral testimony of David Lampton, March 31, 2016. 192. Kristen Gunness, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April 7, 2016); Phillip Saunders, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April 7, 2016). 193. Christopher Johnson, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April 7, 2016); Richard McGregor, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April 7, 2016). 194. David Shambaugh, "Domestic Dimensions of Chinese Foreign Policy" (United States Institute of Peace Conference, Washington, DC, April 7, 2016); U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, oral testimony of Elizabeth Economy, March 31, 2016; and U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia, oral testimony of David Lampton, March 31, 2016.

195. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia*, written testimony of David Lampton, March 31, 2016; Ashley Townshend, "South China Sea: Reconciling Washington's Policy Debate with Effective Responses," *Lowy Interpreter*, April 18, 2016.